
  

April 2011   CIRCULATION: 1,225 
Wamboin Community Assn: www.wamboincommunity.asn.au 

Bywong Community www.bywongcommunity.org.au 

Fire Brigade: http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au 
 

All proceeds from advertisements after printing costs go to the WAMBOIN COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION that started The Whisper as a 

community newsletter in 1981, and continues to own it.  The newsletter is distributed to all letterboxes in Wamboin and Bywong (plus other 

localities in our fire brigade‘s area) at the start of each month, except January.  Contributions from all residents are encouraged, valued and 

are the main content of the newsletter.  The Editor is Ned Noel, 17 Reedy Creek Place, Wamboin, 2620, phone 6238-3484.  Please email 

contributions to either Tnednoel@optusnet.com.au or whisper@wamboincommunity.asn.au or mail them.  The deadline for the next issue of 

The Whisper is always the last Sunday of the month, 7 pm, so for the May 2011 issue the deadline is Sunday, 24 April 2011, 7 pm.  Instant 

Colour Press will then multiply 1 copy into more than 1200.   Then the new issue will go to the volunteer deliverers 5 days later. 
 

LIFE THREATENING EMERGENCIES Fire/Police/Ambulance  - Dial Triple Zero (000) All Hours 
Bungendore Police:  6238 1244   Wamboin Fire Brigade Info Centre: 0409 991 340    Ambulance Bookings: 131233 
 

LOCAL FACILITIES AND CONTACTS 
Wamboin Community Assoc. Peter Harrison President 6238 3525 

Bywong Community Darryl Bourke President 6230 3055 

Fire Brigade Andrew Dunn Captain 0409 991 340 or 6238 1849 ah 

Wamboin Markets Joan Mason contact 6238 3258 

Sutton School Playgroup Toni Moore   Convenor 6238 3669. 

Landcare Roger Good President 6236 9048 

Community Nurse  Heather Morrison Bungendore 6238 1333 

Emergency Services NSW Call Centre Staff 132 500 

Emergency Services Admin. Colin Brown Controller 6238 1067 

Justice of the Peace Peter Greenwood JP 6238 3358 

Justice of the Peace Keith France JP 6238 3596 

Justice of the Peace Margaret Fletcher JP 6238 1211 

Justice of the Peace Jill Sedaitis JP 6236 9559 

Justice of the Peace Tony Holland JP 6238 3762 

Wamboin Scout Group Peter Harrison contact 6238 3525 

Wamboin Pony Club Robyn Slater Senior Instructor 6238 3472 

Geary’s Gap Pony Club Katarina Biondic contact 0421 859 917 

Wamboin Play Group Emma Auzins Convener 6238 3974 or 0417 464 517 

Wamboin Hall Bookings Joan Mason contact 6238 3258 

Church - Anglican Robyn Robertson Warden 6238 3202 

Christian Prayer Group Steve & Imelda Taylor contacts 6238 3220 

KYB Bible Study Group Yvonne Barrett contact 6230 3539 or 0409 951 388 

Golf Peter Greenwood Golfer 6238 3358 

Injured Wildlife Wildcare Helpline 6299 1966 

Wonderful Women of Wamboin Claire Ayling Convenor 6238 3347 

Lake George VIEW Club Lydia Zielinski contact 6230 3488 

Wamboin Book Group Alice Scott Secretary 6238 3178 

YOUNG ENTREPRENEURS 
Deanne Brucic babysitting/ petsitting 6238 1884 Jess, Ellen & Nicole Smith petsitting (incl horses) 6238 3115 

Fiona Skea babysitting 6238 3290 Ashleigh Caird babysitting 6238 0746 

Rebecca Purdie petsitting 6238 3343 Gabrielle Simpkin babysitting/ petsitting 6238-1335 

Elena Sutcliffe petsitting 6238 3228 Jack & Matilda Whitney pet care, baby sitting, odd jobs 6238 3059 

Alana Stenning  petsitting    6238 3030    
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WAMBOIN 15 YEARS AGO  From the Whisper, April 1996 Circulation 500 
From the Yarrowlumla Council News, provided by Councillor Peter Greenwood. 

 Council is presently considering a new system of residential address and mailbox numbering. It is designed to 

overcome the confusing system of RMB numbers or Lot numbers or any other numbering system presently in use. This new 

system has been proposed to all Councils by the Land Information centre of the Department of Land and Water Conservation 

and is to be introduced throughout NSW by the end of this year. 

 Basically this system will give a new residential number to EVERY rural property in EVERY street or road in the 

Shire. The numbers will be based on the distance from the recognised start of each road.  ... The advantage of this system is 

that your property will be much easier to find." 

 

   Restorative Yoga at Lilyfield Cottage    
ENROL NOW FOR TERM 2 CLASSES 

Come and enjoy the wonderful gift of yoga in a tranquil bushland setting. Enhance your health and vitality, 
strengthen muscles, improve flexibility and discover new breathing techniques. Experience deep 

relaxation through lavender eye bags, supportive bolsters and heat packs. Enjoy a herbal tea and meet 
new friends. Beginners welcome! 

 Classes will be held in the cottage at 215 NORTON ROAD, WAMBOIN on: 
Monday nights 6.45- 8.15p.m, from 2

nd
 May-27

th
 June. 

                             Friday mornings, NEW TIME: 10.00-11.30a.m, from 29
th

 April-1
st

 July.  
Sunday afternoons, 5.00- 6.30p.m, from 1

st
 May-26

th
 June. 

SPECIAL RESTORATIVE CLASS  
Monday night, 11

th
 April only, from 6.30- 8.30p.m. Cost: $30.00. 

This class will focus on restoring the body to a healthy balance through nourishing deep relaxation, breath 
work and the use of supportive props. No active asana practice  involved. A very calming and soothing 

experience! 

Please direct all enquiries to: Roxane Atkinson  

  Dip(T) HH.Dip(YT) Phone: 6238 3892 Website: www.lilyfieldyoga.webs.com   Email: lilyfield_yoga@live.com.au 
 

 OAKLEIGH BERRY FARM  
Raspberry Leathers, Raspberries in Vodka 

Raspberry Jams (several combinations) 
Raspberry Syrup, Raspberry Vinegar 

made on farm from our farm grown fruit 

Dried Fruits, Nuts and Sweets, 

 Available in both 1kg and 200-300g resealable packs.   
Come and see us at the Wamboin Produce Markets each month. 

Alan and Eleanor  
Ph. 62383224   Mob. 0429 434944 

alan.rope@priam.com.au 

 

BINGLEY CONTRACTORS 
Ph: 0418 201784 or 0419 483 103 

AH 62303 385 

WATER DELIVERY 
Prompt, reliable service of domestic water at competitive rates 

ACTEW approved tankers   

Local Carrier since 1994     

1761 Sutton Road, Sutton 
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Wamboin 

Community Association 

President’s Paragraphs 
 

 
  

Wamboin Community Association AGM – In brief, the WCA membership resolved to retain the current Executive and 

Committee for another 12 months—President, Pete Harrison; Vice-Presidents, Jenny Richards and Christopher Kruger; 

Secretary, John van der Straaten; Treasurer, Keith France; Committee, Peter Evans, Don Horan and Lofty Mason. 

Clean Up Australia Day — A big thanks to all those residents who contributed to our clean up effort, and to the local RFS 

crew for their support—a special thanks to the crew member who took all the rubbish to the tip on Sunday afternoon, so that 

the hall environs would be neat and tidy for the International Women’s Day luncheon the next day.  We had around 40 

registered participants and managed to cover most of the Wamboin roadsides. While we noted a significant decrease in 

roadside litter this year, it remains a disappointment that the very next morning some of us were confronted by new litter on 

our adopted roadsides.  

Meet the Candidates — There was a good turnout of around 50 residents for the Meet the Candidates evening prior to the 

March 26 state elections. Candidates spoke and answered questions for 2 hours in the formal part of the evening, before 

continuing more informally over tea/coffee/a ‗quiet‘ ale. I would like to thank the candidates, John Barilaro, Paul Cockram, 

and Steve Whan (Kingsley Warburton had to withdraw at the last minute due to a death in his family), and all the residents 

who came along for making the evening the success that it was. 

Council By-Election — The date for the Council by-election has been set for 14 May 2011. The voting rolls close on April 4, 

and nominations close nine days later on April 13. We will endeavour to provide full details of all candidates in the May 

edition of The Whisper, which should appear in your letterboxes a week or two prior to the election. 

Upcoming Events — Information on all upcoming events within the community (―What‘s on in Wamboin‖) is provided on 

the WCA website. Just go to http://wamboincommunity.asn.au and follow the relevant links for more details on any event of 

interest. If you belong to a local community group and would like your event(s) included, please email details to the WCA 

Webmaster at webmaster@wamboincommunity.asn.au. 

WCA Electronic Noticeboard — The WCA electronic noticeboard is a convenient way to keep up with community activities. 

Subscribe by visiting the WCA website at http://wamboincommunity.asn.au/noticeboard 

The Whisper On-Line — Remember that copies of The Whisper are available on-line at 

http://wamboincommunity.asn.au/whisper on the first Sunday of the month. The Web Committee is also in the process of 

digitising older copies of The Whisper and making all regular Whisper articles available on their own website pages (see 

Feature Extracts on the Whisper page). --- Pete Harrison (president@wamboincommunity.asn.au)  

 
 

 

 

BRUCIC 

EXCAVATIONS   
Trucks, Bobcats and Excavators 

 for HireRock Hammer,    

Auger and Pallet Forks 

Roadworks, House Sites,   

Sheds & Garages 

Water Tanks 

Footings,  Sand & Gravel,   

Landscape Supplies 

Supply and Install Septic Tanks 

 and Absorption Trenches 

 

Enquiries Phone Darko 

Phone  6238 1884 

Mobile  0408 682 191 
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RIDING INSTRUCTION 

ACCREDITED EFA LEVEL 1 

Local riding instuctor available for beginners and more 

experienced riders. I will come to your property, or have 

sand arena available.  Improve your dressage, jumping or 

just increase your confidence.  Available weekends or 

weekdays. 

TEACHING IN WAMBOIN FOR OVER 10 YEARS 

Phone Leanne on 6238-3435 
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Bywong  

Community 

News 
www.bywongcommunity.org.au 

 

Darryl Bourke, President 

This News Put Together by the 

Bywong Committee 

 

 

  

 March usually marks one of the more fevered times of year for the Community, and this year was no exception. 

 

  Russian Roulette.  For the first time in some years the Community had to play Russian Roulette with the rain – and 

came out on top. The event notched up yet another success. In what we calculate is now its sixteenth year, the Bywong Car 

Boot Sale has never been cancelled due to rain – or anything else. Admittedly attendances were a little down – some stall 

holders and visitors told us later that the threat of a drenching had kept them away and an early shower made it touch and go - 

but those that did attend enjoyed the local company, the good fellowship and the bargains for which the event has become 

famous. The shower even delivered a bonus by keeping the dust down. 

  As in previous years, many contributed to the event‘s success and many profited from it, including the Community‘s 

stalwart local supporters Wamboin Fire Brigade, Gearys Gap/Wamboin Landcare, Gearys Gap Pony Club, and our new 

associate Lake George View Club. Demonstrations by the Pony Club drew admiration, and demonstrations by Canine 

Communications captivated children as well as their parents. 

  The Community owes special thanks to the the brilliant new coordinators, Pauline Chambers and Kerrie Gougeon, who 

were in great measure responsible for the success of the event, to President Darryl Bourke for infrastructure provided by his 

truck, amplifier and banner, to Lorna Wood and Graham Boughton who year after year accommodate visitors in their nearby 

paddocks, to Wamboin Fire Brigade for its untiring  marshalling and catering activities, to Pony Club caterers and to our 

sponsors, particularly major raffle prize donors Cycle City Lyneham, Langley and Pino and Flames Fitness, and sponsors 

Affleck Vinyard, Lambert‘s Vineyards, Bungendore Veterinary Surgery, Cafe D‘lish, O‘Sullivan Rural Waste, Royal Hotel 

Bungendore, Bungendore Rural Services, Ellie Merriman, Bungendore News, Canine Communications, Your Beauty Spot, 

Bungendore Landscape Supplies, Balance Nature Health Naturopathy, Tulip Top Gardens, Bungendore Village Leather, The 

Lake FM, Geary Gap/Wamboin Landcare, Cuts on Gibraltar, Wicked Cackle Nursery, and Foodworks Bungendore. 

  

 Clean Up Australia.   Bywong Community registered three clean-up sites, which were coordinated by Darryl Bourke 

(Macs Reef Road), Merle Ketley (Bungendore Road) and Kerrie Gougeon (Old Federal Highway). Those who turned out 

managed a pretty clean sweep of these areas, although members who worked earlier in the day and on previous days meant 

that numbers were less in evidence on the day. Gleaners on Macs Reef Road found the usual predominance of fast food and 

drink containers – mostly on the south verge – which seem to underline the Road‘s increasing use as a thoroughfare and route 

to the coast. Jean-Pierre Favre converted a barbecue into a gourmet event for the small group which met post-clean-up at 

Bywong Hall. We hope for a better turn-up for this free event next year. The Community thanks Palerang Council for its 

support, particularly the provision of signs and vests and the prompt pick up of rubbish on the following day.  

  

Trivia Night:  The next big item on the Community‘s agenda is the Trivia Challenge on 16 July. Watch for the 

announcements! 

  

Hall Grant:  The State Government grant toward community maintenance for Bywong Hall has now arrived and the 

Community is working with the Hall Committee to carry out the planned improvements. The new stove and cooker are on the 

way, and arrangements for painting work are in hand. The Hall Committee is working with Council to accommodate 

requirements for  work on the septic system, and to incorporate the plans with arrangements round the Pony Club‘s jump. 

Further remediation work on the grounds will follow completion of the work on the septic. The Community has already bought 

new crockery to encourage local use by groups planning lunches or suppers. 

  

Meeting the Candidates:  The Community was pleased to support Wamboin Association‘s evening to meet candidates for the 

NSW State election, and a number of Bywong residents attended. 

  

The next committee meeting of the Community is at the Hall on 11 April. All Bywong residents are welcome to attend. 

 

- Bywong Community Committee 
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WAMBOIN HOME PRODUCE MARKETS 
SATURDAY 16

TH
 APRIL 

9AM – 12 NOON 

We Have: 

 
Fresh Brewed Real Coffee Scones with Jam & Cream 
Fresh Fruit   Cakes   Fresh Vegetables 

Eggs Bottled Fruit    Sausage Rolls  Jams Smoked Trout 

Preserves Dried Fruit Fresh Raspberries Nuts Native Plants 

Cut Flowers Jewellery Glass Products Soaps Knitted Items 

Worm Juice  Honey Flowering Plants Cards Coffee Beans 
Fresh Cooked Egg & Bacon Rolls 

 

(Stalls vary from month to month due to produce availability.) 

At the Hall - 112 Bingley Way, Wamboin 
Entry is free to customers. Stall holders $5 

Enquiries to Joan Mason 62383258 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Pumps and Rural Maintenance 
Specialising in pump installation, repair and sales 

ABN 28 980 965 960 

 

Rhett Cox 

Mobile: 0411 140 584 

Phone/Fax: (02) 6230 3387 

Email:  

rhettro@bigpond.com 
 

 

The Feed Shed 
Bungendore 

Supplying Quality Lucerne & Pasture Hay Good Range of 
Bagged Feed and Chaff 

Steel Cattle and Horse Yard Panels Stock and General 

Transport Open 7 Days  Locally Owned 
 

Steve Hughes        
Ph 62380900  0408 481 664     

32 King Street   
Bungendore 
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Birding our Greenways 
By David McDonald 

 One of the things that makes living in Wamboin such a delight is our ready access to places to walk in the bush, and 

this is where our Greenways come in. A glance at the updated map cum information brochure on the Wamboin/Bywong 

Greenways at the web site of the Bywong Community Association http://www.bywongcommunity.org.au/about/bywong-

greenways shows that we have seven numbered Greenways in our area. It provides brief descriptions of each, and photographs 

of the access points to make it easy to find them, as some are not clearly signposted. 

 At the same URL is a downloadable coloured brochure explaining some highlights of Greenway #1 which runs in a 

southerly direction from the Les Reardon Reserve and then west towards the southern end of Newington Road. This forms part 

of the boundary between Wamboin and Bywong. 

 On 21 November last year, members of the Greenways Renewal Working Group led a contingent of local people on a 

walk along Greenway #1. Jo Walker took note of the plants observed along the way, and I did the same for the birds.  

Over a couple of hours we observed some 26 bird species. This reasonably-sized list was obtained despite the fact that the 

morning was fairly hot and we had a large, somewhat noisy, group! The value of the Greenway for birds was demonstrated by 

the fact that we observed species using all the main types of habitats in our area. We saw the large carnivorous birds, such as 

Pied Currawong and Australian Raven. At the other end of the size spectrum were the LBBs: the ‗little brown birds‘ that 

mainly use the understory layer, including Brown 

Thornbill and Superb Fairy-wren. Two species of 

honeyeaters were present, with the Noisy Friarbird 

living up to its name, and a small number of Red 

Wattlebirds also heard—but none of the small 

honeyeaters, perhaps because the eucalypts were not in 

flower then.  

 In the canopy were Varied Sitellas and Striated 

Thornbills, and among the seed-eaters were Galahs, 

Eastern & Crimson Rosellas and Common 

Bronzewing. One species that uses the dams along the 

Greenway was observed, Little Pied Cormorant. 

 The summer migrants were back in force, 

including Sacred  

Kingfisher, Horsfield’s Bronze-cuckoo and Leaden  

Flycatcher. Two  

breeding records were obtained: Australian Raven and 

Pied Currawong, in both cases an adult feeding a chick, 

the latter being in its nest. 

Photo of  Varied Sittella (Neositta chrysoptera))by David Cook 

 A couple of weeks ago I did a bird survey, using the standard national survey method of counting all the birds  

observed over a 20 minute period in a 2 ha area, along our shortest Greenway, #7, which runs for 500 metres from Clare 

Valley Place to Valley View Lane. Eight bird species were observed: Common Bronzewing, White-throated Treecreeper, 

Grey Shrike-thrush, Grey Butcher-bird, Australian Magpie, Pied Currawong, Willie Wagtail and Australian Raven. No 

breeding was observed on this survey. 

 These bird observations have been contributed to the regional birds database www.cogatlas.org.au from where they will 

be passed to the national birds atlas data base www.birdata.com.au and from there to the Atlas of Living Australia 

www.ala.org.au . 

 

RURAL DRIVEWAYS  

Local Grader Man 

 
 

Pot Holes to Re-Construct? 

Recycled concrete and 

recycled asphalt applied and laid 

 
Call Rex BH 0418 624 630 AH 6238 3090   

 

 

YOGA in SUTTON 
 

 

In the newly renovated Sutton Hall 
 

TUESDAY Mornings 10 am to 11.30am 
 

Beginners Welcome 
 

Casual $15 per class 
 

6 Weeks Pass $78 ($13 per class) 
 

Bring a yoga mat or thick towel, a blanket and warm 

layers including socks. All enquiries to: 
 

Email: enjoy.yogawithmaureen@gmail.com 

     Phone: 0402 900 033 
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 LONG RUNNING CLASSIFIEDS 

Mobile Natural Horse Care and Gardening - Not enough hrs in the day / week? Away on weekends or holidays? Need someone to feed, rug, 

groom, clean up and care for your horse/s? General gardening, weed, mow, mulch and tidy. Other pets included and mail collected. Unable to 

ask neighbours / friends again? Call Cheryl - on 62369373 or 0402201491 

Mowing/Slashing. Small areas. Ph. 6236-9189 
FIREWOOD.  Mixed hardwood.   You load 6 X 4 box trailer $100.   6 X 4 box trailer delivered $130.  Larger loads delivered by 

arrangement.   Saturdays and Sundays only.   Ph 6238-3164. 

Convert those precious memories from VHS or VHSC Video to DVD, Records and Cassette Tapes to CD, right here in Wamboin.   Act now 

before they are lost forever.  Fast turnaround.  Only $12 per Video and from $12 per Record or Cassette. Phone Vicky or Tony Holland on 

6238 3762 or 0403 069018. 

MATHS TUTORING.  Encouraging, expert coaching from Mrs Judy Shellard BSc(Hons), DipEd or Mr David Shellard 

BSc(Hons).  Rates $25 for half an hour.  Length of session, location, type of help and diagnostic testing tailored to individual 

needs. Contact Judy. Phone 0262383050 or email jshellard@bigpond.com   
CHOOKS WANTED – Any age & roosters.   Phone Frank on 6297-3523 to arrange collection. 

Beekeeping Services, Beeswax & Local Award Winning Honey.    Prompt removal of swarm bees and hives that are no longer wanted. We 

can also remove feral hives depending on location. Fee charged depending on distance travelled and the type of job required. Pure bees wax 

candles, beeswax blocks and award winning local honey for sale; available bottled or in bulk. Phone or see us each month at the markets! Call 

John or Tricia - Ridgiedidge Apiary 6238 3791. www.ridgiedidge.net.au 

Large Holiday house situated in Tuross, 180 degree Ocean views, opposite shops, 2 minute walk to beach, large block for parking, available 

now.  Discounts apply for Wamboin/Bywong residents. Please phone Cherrie 0418 621 462 for details. 

ADVERTISING RATES: Local classified advertisements are free, as are announcements from community organisations and clubs.  

Business advertisements pay printing and Community Association Projects.   Contact editor on 6238-3484 for information.   Advertising 

rates:  Full Page - $120    Half Pg - $60  1/3 Pg $40   1/4 Pg - $30  1/5 Pg - $25  1/8 Pg - $20 

FOR HIRE from the Wamboin Hall: A 4 Burner, Hooded BBQ with side burner. Half cast iron plate and half grill plus temperature gauge.   

$50 (includes gas) together with $30 cleaning bond. Both payable on collection. Bond refunded if BBQ is returned clean. Enquiries - Joan 

Mason 6238 3258.  

Trestles and chairs are available for hire by local residents. Hire rates are: Trestle $10ea and chairs $1.50 ea.  Price does not include delivery 

or pick-up charges. Available from the Wamboin Community Hall, 112 Bingley Way. Must be returned in clean servicable condition. All 

damages are responsibility of the hirer.  Equipment must be tied securely on trailer etc. whentaken (otherwise they don't go.) Time of pick-up 

and returned MUST be adhered to (I don't live at the Hall!)  - Joan Mason, 62383258. 

FOR HIRE: WAMBOIN COMMUNITY HALL.  Bookings arranged by Joan Mason 6238 3258.   Local Residents $100, Bond $250.   Non-

Resident $150, Bond $300. The Hall is not available for teenage, 18 or 21st. functions. 

FOR HIRE: BYWONG COMMUNITY HALL. Suitable for smaller functions and  seminars, groups etc.  Check availability and booking 

information on www.bywongcommunity.org.au. 

The Whisper is a community  newspaper for Wamboin and Bywong.   If you live in the area and have something to say about living here that 

is informative, thoughtful or entertaining, think about writing it up for the next issue.  For more information contact the editor on 6238-3484 

or email nednoel@optusnet.com.au 

 
 

 

 

Looking for a great horse vet? 
 We just love horses: All of our team lives, breathes, eats and sleeps horses and are horse owners too. It means we 

care for your horses like they are our own. 

 Around the clock care: We know that just like people, horses don’t just need accident or emergency care during 

business hours, so we are available anytime...Just call! 

 We Travel to you: If your horse is incapacitated or you don’t have transport we’ll come to you or help you arrange 

transport to our dedicated equine hospital. 

 If Hospitalisation is needed: Our state of the art hospital means that your horse will get great care under the 

supervision of our dedicated team of Vets and Nurses ….Fast! 

 From the routine to the complex diagnosis and surgery - we do the lot: Our vets have advanced training in equine 

dentistry, lameness, reproduction and surgery - and a whole lot more in between. 

  

Corner of Barton and Federal Highways, Lyneham 

Email: equine@canberraequinehospital.com.au  Website: www.canberraequinehospital.com.au 

Phone: (02) 6241-8888   
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For further information visit the brigade’s website at 

http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au 

 
 

THE BUSHFIRE DANGER PERIOD HAS ENDED 
For the present a Fire Permit is not required to burn off in the open but if you plan to light a 
fire in the open you must notify: 

1. your neighbours, and 

2. the Brigade on 0409 991 340 at least 24 hours before you light the fire. 

Your thoughtfulness will help minimise neighbour anxiety and unnecessary brigade call-outs. 

Management, including containment of a fire originating on your property, is your 
responsibility. 

 

RING TRIPLE ZERO (000) TO REPORT FIRES OR SMOKE SIGHTINGS. 

BRIGADE ACTIVITY 
The past fire danger period was probably one of the quietest for some time; not only in our zone, but for many across New 

South Wales.  During the fire season the brigade responded to several grass fires in the zone including in our immediate area.  

Fortunately, all of the fires were quickly contained and extinguished.  While the fire danger period may have officially ended, 

none of us can afford to become complacent.  The risk of fire, be it bush, grass or a house, is ever present. 

WEATHER PUTS PAID TO FUND RAISING GRAPE PICK THIS YEAR 
To the ‗friends‘ of the Fire Brigade: as many of you have participated in fund-raising grape picks at Lambert Vineyards in past 

vintages, the sad news is the Brigade will not be grape picking this year. Blessèd as the rain has been, the persistent high 

humidity over recent months, and particularly the last few weeks, has regrettably put paid to much of the worthwhile fruit at 

the vineyard in Wamboin this year.  We feel for Lamberts and similarly affected growers and hope that next year will bring 

better prospects.  While this will leave a dent in the Brigade's fundraising this year, swings and roundabouts is very much the 

way of a volunteer organisation.  We hope we can look forward to everyone‘s continuing support in helping with future 

harvests. 

CLEAN UP AUSTRALIA DAY 
As in past years, the brigade was out and about assisting other members of the community as they scoured the roadsides 

collecting rubbish on Sunday 6
th

 March.  Apart from a little moral support, the fire crew offered refreshments to rubbish 

pluckers on the day and later collected full rubbish bags that had been left roadside. 
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REG GIRALDI       

Licensed Builder 
NSW 145587C  ACT 2953C 
New Homes,  Extensions   Bathroom and 

Kitchen Renovations,    Carpentry, Tiling, 

Painting, Gyprock Repairs, Concreting,  

All Repairs and Insurance Work 

0416 075 910 (Mobile) or 6238 0918 (ah) 

HIA Member 
 

 

MR SWEEP 
CHIMNEY & FLUE CLEANING 

Slow Combustion & Open Fires Swept 

Repairs & maintenance 

SPRING DISCOUNTS NOW AVAILABLE 
 Chimney Dampers & Bird/Possum Mesh 
 Fire Bricks for Slow Combustion Heaters 

 Flue Extensions & Top Caps 
 Glass Replacements and Door Seals 
 Heater Fans Serviced and Replaced 

 Pre Gas Chimney Cleaning 
 Roof Ventilators Supplied and Installed 

 Safety Checks Available 
 S/C Heaters Removed or Replaced  

 Smoke Detectors Supplied and Installed 
For appointments or further information please phone Brian 

6258 1792 
 

 

 

 

 

 

DEANE FENCING 
Jamison ACT 2614 

Phone: 6230 3088     Mobile 0414 525 525 

Email: deane.fencing@hotmail.com 

 

Specialises in Road, Bridge, Carpark Safety Barriers 

 and Fencing 

- Guard rails 

- Wire rope (flex fence) barriers 

- Isolator concrete barrier 

- Thriebem guardrail 

- Work zone barriers 

- Pedestrian barriers 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 



Wamboin Whisper, April, 2011, Page 11 of 24 

 

BUSH FIRE PLANNING 
It‘s time, to start planning your bush fire protection projects for the winter.  Some suggestions include: 

 remove dead branches, leaves and undergrowth from around your home and other structures e.g. shed; 

 prune any tree limbs less than two metres from the ground or overhanging your home; 

 remove bark, heavy mulch, wood piles and other flammable materials close to the home or other structure; 

 ensure you have an adequate and independent water supply (i.e. bore, rain water tank, dam etc); 

 keep gutters clean; 

 depending on decisions you make as part of your Bush Fire Survival Plan, ensure you have equipment to fight fires (a 

petrol/ diesel powered pump, long hoses with nozzles, buckets, bins, sprinklers); 

 prepare or update your Bush Fire Survival Plan. 

 

THE BYWONG CAR BOOT SALE 
The Bywong Car Boot Sale was held on Sunday 20

th
 March and was well attended by both vendors and buyers.  In addition to 

managing the car parking for the event the Brigade ran a BBQ stall and also conducted fire fighting demonstrations.  The event 

is a significant fund raiser for the Brigade and this year has assumed greater significance as our other fundraising event at this 

time of year, the grape pick, has had to be cancelled. 

   

Deputy Captain Richard Hobbs assisting Oliver, an aspiring fire fighter at the 

Brigade‘s fire fighting display at the Bywong Car Boot Sale. 

Wendy Downs the organiser of the 

Brigade‘s BBQ stall 

 

WINTER PLANNING 
Speaking of kitchens, isn‘t this autumn superb – sunny days and cool nights. And when the days and nights have cooled a tad 

more (around 25
th

 April seems to be a threshold date) we are gathering a good sense of the approaching winter season.  

Summer things get tucked away and out come the heavy duty warm clothes; on go the heaters (wood, electric, gas);  suddenly 

potato chips become a popular feature spitting away on the stove; electric blankets on the beds, radiators in the study, and so 

on. 

The ‘Off’ Season? 

 As we enter the BUSH FIRE ‗off‘ season it is worth considering some statistics.   Over the last 5 years the Brigade has 

attended 67 fires.  Of these 67 fires 39 of them occurred in the period 1 April to 30 September.  So 58% of fires that the 

Brigade attended in the last 5 years occurred in the ‘off’ season. 

In winter, where do fires start? 

 the most fire-prone areas in the home are the kitchen and the bedroom; 

 40 per cent of house fires start in the kitchen; 

 15 per cent start in the bedroom; 

 one in four fires is the result of unattended cooking; 

 other causes include electrical faults, combustibles too close to heating sources, children left unattended in the kitchen, 

poor maintenance, and smoking.  
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A HANDY WINTER FIRE CHECKLIST: 
 install internal smoke alarms; 

 replace the battery in alarms already fitted (1 April ie April Fools day is a good reminder date); 

 have a home escape plan and an evacuation point that all the family knows; 

 never leave cooking unattended; 

 place a screen in front of an open fire; 

 check your chimneys and flues for build-up and blockages.   These should be cleaned annually and be completed before 

you light your first fire; 

 check electric blankets for any damaged or frayed cord and general wear and tear; 

 to test an electric blanket lay it flat on top of the bed, then switch it on for five minutes before putting it on the bed for 

use to confirm it is operating correctly; 

 keep portable heaters away from curtains and bedding; 

 clean the lint filter of your clothes dryer regularly; 

 use only one appliance per power point; 

 have a fire extinguisher and a fire blanket located in the kitchen near the exit, know how to use them, and know their 

limitations; 

 examine and service oil and gas heaters regularly to ensure safe and efficient operation; 

 have a house escape plan; 

 switch off or reduce the heat from heating devices while sleeping. 

UPCOMING EVENTS 
 June 14

th
 – Wamboin Brigade Annual General Meeting at the Fire Station.  Everyone is welcome to come along. It 

would be a great opportunity to meet people in our area and also for our visitors to see the fantastic facility your 

support has provided for your brigade to operate from and the equipment we use. 

BRIGADE TRAINING (all sessions begin at the Fire Station) 

 If you are thinking about becoming a fire fighter or member of the brigade‘s support group, or would just like to see the 

brigade in action during a training session, you are very welcome to come along to any of the set training sessions.  You‘ll be 

made welcome and we‘re happy to just have a chat.   All training begins at the Fire Station. 

 1
st
 Tuesday of the Month 7:30pm to 9:30pm 

 2
nd

 Saturday of the Month 1:30pm to 4:30pm 

 4
th

 Sunday of the Month 8:30am to 11:30am 

 In addition, several Brigade members meet at the Eaglehawk Hotel on the 4
th

 Thursday of every month at 7pm for 

dinner.  There‘s a great selection of food to choose from.  We‘d love other people in the community to come along and join in 

the fun.  You might even be a winner in a raffle. 

 Of course, if you want to just have a chat on the phone about becoming a member of the brigade, please give our 

Secretary a call on 6236 9794. 

FURTHER INFORMATION 
 The Wamboin Brigade Website:  will help you to monitor local conditions and Brigade announcements.  The 

Community Information section has useful information including links to other websites that provide guidance regarding bush 

fire preparations.  You‘ll also find the brigade‘s history, some pretty interesting photos and other fascinating material on the 

site.  

http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au 

 Brigade Information Stall at the monthly Wamboin Home Produce Market:  The Wamboin Fire 

Station and ‗Shop Front‘ is open on Wamboin Home Produce Market days (3
rd

 Saturday in the month) from 9am – 12noon.  

The next market day is Saturday April 16
th

.  If you are coming to the market, which is located in the Wamboin Community 

Association‘s Hall, you‘ll find us in front of the Fire Station happy to answer all your questions. 

 If you have any queries on a fire-related issue including preparing yourself, your family and your property for a bush or 

grass fire and can‘t make it to a Shop Front, then please contact the Brigade on 0409 991 340. 

 

PREPARE.    ACT.    SURVIVE. 
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An occasional piece 
 

KNOW YOUR PLACE 

 So you reckon you know your way around the area pretty well?!  Uh, huh!  Let‘s see how well you go at unscrambling a 

few auto routes around the place. I‘ve made it really easy for you by offering up the localities. Auto routes that are more than 

one word are identified (number of words in brackets). For the sake of simplicity the status of each route, e.g. ‗rd‘, is ignored.  

Too easy! 

 

Scrambled name of auto route  Locality What do you reckon? 

troonn Wamboin  

tunost Sutton  

ddlgleimnoos  (2W) Sutton  

dibegs Sutton  

carfseme   (2W) Bywong  

ibleygn Wamboin  

algehaglr Wamboin  

ltontit Sutton  

ondnbeegru Bywong/Bungendore  

ardareinw Wamboin  

gounwsm Bywong  

ynobotngww   (2W) Bywong  

ohennamittu Bungendore  

odlwhoes Wamboin  

 

For correct answers - see "New Classifieds" section of The Whisper. 

 

Second mystery object in the February edition of The Whisper identified 

Seems it got you locals beat.  The photo and description of the worm-like creature the bride and I have cohabiting with us in 

Wamboin is believed to be, according to Paul Cooper of the Evolution, Ecology and Genetics Division of the Research School 

of Biology, ANU College of Medicine, Biology and Environment at The Australian National University, just that, a worm. He 

was pretty confident from the photo that it is a land planarian (flat worm) but to be sure, I took in two specimens (of the 

worm) and, after viewing each under the microscope confirmed that it is indeed a land planarian. He says these 

animals need moist environments and typically are living underground or near a water source. They eat segmented worms and 

other small invertebrates in the ground. Paul added that he has seen more this year than most years, simply because of the 

higher rainfall.  So, there we have it.    No more sleepless nights. 

 

 

 

 

 
  

 
 

CAFÉ: Thursday, Friday, Saturday evenings Friday, Saturday, Sunday lunch 
TAKEAWAY:  Thursday and Friday evenings 

CELLAR DOOR:  10am-5pm weekends and most public holidays Other times by appointment 

810 Norton Road Wamboin NSW 2620 T (02) 6238 3866 F (02) 6238 3855 E wine@lambertvineyards.com.au 
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SUTTON ROAD UPGRADE TO COMMENCE 
 David McDonald of Wamboin contacted ACT Department of Terriory and Municipal Services.  He received the 

following reply, with permission from Ben McHugh for it to be printed, along with his contact details,  in the Whisper: 

 We imagine that a number of Wamboin/Bywong residents have contacted TAMS  about the state of Sutton Road. 

TAMS reports a very pleasing initiative in this regard:  The ACT Government has committed $2.0m to repair a 2.5km section 

of Sutton Road early in the 2011/12 financial year. The design of the pavement repairs and road geometry improvements are 

currently being finalised in readiness for the construction funding becoming available in July 2011.  The planned works are 

substantial and will address the pavement issues along with most of the road geometry issues as well.  I hope this information 

has been helpful. If you have any further questions or comments, please feel free to contact me on the details provided below. 

 -- Ben McHugh, Major Capital Works, ACT Department of Territory & Municipal Services · Roads ACT, Level 7, 

Macarthur House · 12 Wattle Street, Lyneham ACT 2602, Locked Bag 2000 Civic Square · ACT 2608·Ph: (02) 6207 2738  

 

 

 

DOG LOVERS 

Dog Training and Behaviour for Beginners IN BYWONG 

      A well-behaved dog is a pleasure to own. Spending a little time with your dog each day and 

knowing just what to ask of your dog is what this course will teach you.  

      You will be learning about basic dog behaviour and psychology, as well as various obedience 

exercises, such as sit, drop, wait, come and walking on a loose lead.  These classes will also 

discuss dealing with dogs and snakes and how to control dogs around livestock and wildlife, 

including advice on how to train your dog to avoid snakes.   

      Children are very welcome to the classes, however please discuss with us if your child will 

need help from an adult throughout the lessons. In-home training is also available.  Class duration: 

1  hour.  Cost: $110 per dog for 6 weeks. Class limit: 6 people.   

      Please call Heike Hahner on 4842 7143 or email  hhahner@bigpond.com   Dog Training & 

Behaviour Consulting, Canine Communications. 

 

 

 

AAA ALL AREAS   WATER 
CARRYING 
DOMESTIC WATER 

7 days Prompt Delivery 
STAINLESS STEEL TANK (14,000 ltrs) 

ACTEW Approved Tankers, for Tanks, Pools, etc. 

 

GARRY 0428 626 838 
 or 6297 3648 

Local Water Carrier Since 1985 
PO Box 807, Queanbeyan, 2620  
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How The Whisper Gets From the Printer To Your Mailbox 

 The 50 or so people below each spend time every month to make sure that Wamboin and Bywong homes own and 

receive a free community newspaper written by residents.     If your deliverer has been on the job for a long time and you have 

a bit of time you could spare, think about offering to take over the job or help out.     If you already have too many tasks in 

your month, every now and then give your volunteer paperwoman/man/boy/girl a thank you.  - Ned Noel, volunteer editor 

 
165:  CO-ORDINATED HELEN MONTESIN:  ph 6238 3208 

Dene Evans Norton Rd West Area from Cmpbl Pl 20 Bill Owen Cooper Rd 26 
Helen Montesin Fernloff Rd 33 Stuart Whitten Canning Cl 17 

Hank Berlee Poppet Rd  (for all on road) 32 Alan Rope Sutton Rd 37 
 

278: CO-ORDINATED  BY TRISH RICE:  ph 6238 3791 

Joan Mason Bingley Way 48 Margaret Heleimin Merino Vale Dr 17 
Sue Ward Norton Rd (Bingley to Weeroona) 32 Anne Gardner Weeroona Dr (Norton to Majors) 31 

Trish Rice Majors Cl 18 David Anderson Weeroona Dr (Majors to Denley) 35 

Ned Noel Pal Cncl (14), Advertisers/ Misc (40) 54 Penny Evans Norton Rd (Campbell to Bingley) 24 
Kathy Handel Yalana West 19    

 

230:  CO-ORDINATED BY KERRIE FISHER:  ph 6238 3489 

Lesley Page Valley View Ln 4 Deb Gordon Yalana East 42 

Colleen Foster B‘dore Rd to Nrtn Rd  22 Rob Gorham South end Clare Valley 38 

Cassie Fisher Clare Ln 12 Lyle Montesin  The Forest Rd area  incl Joe Rcks 60 
Axelby family North end Clare Valley 42 Bungendore Foodworks Bungendore 10 

 

223:  CO-ORDINATED BY JOHN VAN DER STRAATEN: ph 6238 3590 

Sheryl Barnes Denley Dr (Kestral to sthn end) 20 Brian Higgison Denley Dr (Birchmans to Kestral inc)  12 

Don Malcolmson Macs Reef Rd (Denley to Gum Flat) 7 Rhett Cox Macs Reef Rd (Newington to Bankers) 7 

Connie & Hans Bachor Dnly Dr to Macs Rf Rd incl Bchm Gr 26 Morag & Guy Cotsell Macs Reef Rd b‘n Nwgtn& Harriott  30 
Nora Stewart Rovere Ln 7 Sandra Favre  Macs Reef Rd b‘n Nwngtn& Harriott  20 

Carol & Clive Boughton Macs Reef Rd (Bankers to Fed Hwy) 30 Joan Milnor Birriwa Rd plus Macs Rf Rd to Harriott  30 

Beth Hope Gum Flat Ln 6 Tony Bond Hogan Dr 28 
 

122: CO-ORDINATED BY IAN COILLET    ph 6238 3425 

Michael Deane FdHwSvcRd/Bidges/Hickey/O'Gold 63 Jenny Bryce Wattle Flat Rd 11 
Robt & Marz  Luton Sutton Park Estate 48    

 

207:  CO-ORDINATED BY KEVIN ANDERSON     ph 6236 9333 

Phil & Pam Dawes Donnelly Rd & Donnelly Ln 25 David Featherston Summerhill and Creekborough Rds 24 

Kevin Anderson B‘dore Rd (Macs Reef to Summerhill) 33 Diana & Keith Gascoine Snowgum Rd 27 

Kerrie Gougeon B‘dore Rd (Fed Hwy to Summerhill) 25 Chris Fowler Shinglehouse & Millyn Rds 27 
Sue Aunella Brooks Rd 18 Richard Holding Wyoming & Doust Rds 28 

 

1,225: TOTAL WHISPERS FOR DELIVERY THIS MONTH 

 

 

 

 

 

FOR SALE 
Locally grown Native and Exotic shrubs and trees, suitable for this area. 

150 mm (6”) pots $5.00  200 mm (8”) pots $9.00   Fresh Cut Flowers 

 
Kleenheat Gas Dealer, Wamboin, Sutton and Geary’s Gap Area.   -  Rural Services 

WIYAGIBA TRADING – Dave and Jane Hubbard  37 Poppet Road, Wamboin Ph/Fax 6238 3308 
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Rainfall and Temperatures in Wamboin - 36 year statisticsfrom the Robertsons 
March rainfall to 27/3 ... 42mm (Mar 2010 ... 67.5mm) 

2011 rainfall to 27/2 ... 256.25mm (2011 to 31/3 ... 243.75mm) 

average April rainfall ... 45.95mm April 2010 ... 37.5mm 

Wettest April ...174.5mm in 1989 Wettest April day ... 70mm on 19/4/84 

Driest April ... 5mm in 1997 Hottest April day ... 28C on 3/4/86 

Coldest April day ... 10c   9 times Coldest April night ... 0c on 27/4/99 

 

 

Macs Reef Road Between Denley Drive and Bungendore Road 
 Trevor Kirk and Melissa Hackett generously delivered the Whisper to the 20 mailboxes along Macs Reef Road between 

Denley Drive and Bungendore Road for many years.   As you may remember from Trevor's letter in the February Whisper, 

they have moved 1000 km north to Urbenville.    If you live in that stretch of the road and would be willing to volunteer to 

deliver Whispers to the 20 mailboxes there each month, please phone Kevin Anderson on 6236 9333 or Ned Noel on 6238 

3484.   As of this month this volunteer task has no one to take it on, so if you do live in the area and are reading this, it may be  

through the Community Association's website, which makes the Whisper available the first Sunday of each month.   

 Thank you Trevor and Melissa for your volunteer walks to do this job over the years.   Also, thank you Thelma Martin 

for delivering for years to Shinglehouse and Millyn Roads.  Thank you Chris Fowler for volunteering to take up the task that 

Thelma was doing. 

             - Ned Noel 

 

 

 

  

 

CanberraRemovalsPty Ltd 
 

FIRST CLASS REMOVALS AT A COMPETITIVE PRICE 
     

Local, Country & Interstate Removals      Professional Packing Service     Storage 
Cartons/Packing Materials       Office Removals   Personal Service 
 

We have our own containerised and warehouse STORAGE facilities. 
Call us for an obligation free quote today on 6238 1881. 

 

40 King Street, BUNGENDORE , NSW, 2621 
E:  canberraremovals@bigpond.com    Phone:  6238 1881 
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WAMBOIN PONY CLUB WELCOMES NEW 

FAMILIES 

TO THE WAMBOIN AREA 
 Pony Club is a recognised youth organisation for those interested in 

horses, ponies and riding and is the largest association of riders in the world.  The 

Pony Club Association of New South Wales is the controlling body for Pony 

Clubs in New South Wales and the ACT where young people can ride and learn 

all disciplines of equestrian sports.  

 AIMS AND OBJECTIVES OF PONY CLUB 

 To encourage young people to ride and learn to enjoy all kinds of sport 

connected with horses and riding.  

 To provide instruction on riding and horsemanship and to instil in the 

members the proper care of their animals.  

 To promote the highest ideals of sportsmanship, citizenship and loyalty, 

thereby cultivating strength of character 

and self discipline.  

  

ABOUT WAMBOIN PONY CLUB 

CONTACT ANY MEMBER OF THE 

COMMITTEE FOR MORE 

INFORMATION 

ABOUT 

WAMBOIN 

PONY CLUB, 

INCLUDING 

HOW TO JOIN 

President: Peter 

Evans, 6238 3043

     

V/President:  Fiona 

Kildey, 0439 955 

994        Secretary: 

Jeni Worden, 6238 

3313   

Treasurer: Toni 

Cuthbertson, 6238 

3548        Senior 

Instructor: Robyn 

Slater, 6238 3472 

We are on the web too! Visit our website at www.wamboin.pcansw.org.au  

 

 

 

 

 

 

Activity Days Usually the 2nd and 4th Sunday of every 

month (except December & January) 

Club 

Activities 

Full range of pony club disciplines including 

troop drill, dressage, show jumping & 

jumping equitation, dressage, cross country, 

sporting, mounted games, certificate work 

and trail riding. 

Open times 10am to 3.00pm each rally day (includes 1 

hour lunch break). 

Club Colours NAVY BLUE MAROON WHITE - white 

saddlecloth with blue trim, white shirt, 

maroon & white striped tie, navy jumpers, 

navy and white trim polo shirt and a navy & 

white striped jacket with red trim. 

Other 

information 

Visitors and new members from the 

Wamboin area are always welcome. 

 

 

 

We welcome new patients to our Practice 

2/80 Morisset Street, Queanbeyan, Phone 6299 6990 

www.brindabellapractice.com.au 

Opening Hours Mon, Tues & Thurs 8.00am – 7:30pm, Wed & Fri 

8.00am – 5:00pm 

Travel vaccines     sports medicine      asthma testing     women‘s 

health     skin cancer checks     Diabetes Educator 

Dietician     free immunisation     Physiotherapy     Paediatrician     

exercise specialist     counselling     minor surgery. 

Daily emergency appointments available 
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Results of the March Golf Competition of Wamboin 
by Peter Greenwood 

 The March competition of the Wamboin Golf Club was a Stableford event sponsored by Ken and Deb Gordon, ably 

assisted by young Alex and Madison.  Googly Ball award went to Jarrod Beckett  with his "tall" story of how he rode his bike 

out into a dam to retrieve his brother's golf ball, and never even got wet! 

 Encouragement award went to Alex Gordon and the Junior award was won by Logan Beckett. 

 Long drive and nearest the pin ball winners were; Jack Whitney, Len Ivey. John Whitney x2, Keith France Esq., Tony 

Fisher, Logan Beckett, Farrah Urban, Rob Gorham and Paul Griffin. 

 The 9 hole competition was won by Farrah Urban with 21 points from her dad Ron Shepherd 21 points and third place 

to Jack Whitney with 18 points. 

 The 18 hole competition was won by Tim Barter 38 points, from Keith France 37 points and Rob Gorham 35 points. 

  Golf enquiries to Peter Greenwood   6238 3358 

 

Wamboin Fishing Club 
by Chris Byrne 

 The last few months have been eventful with some nice fish taken at the coast and trout in the mountains. The Pirtek 

Fishing Challenge is on again, with lots of prizes up for grabs.  A $20 entry is required, and all proceeds go to charity, then we 

fish for the target species. This all takes place on the 10th April, so get your entries in and I will see you out there! 

 Our next meeting is on the 20th April at the Eaglehawk Hotel, 5.30pm. I hope to see you there.  Interested people are 

free to attend, as we always welcome new members.  Tight Lines.    

 

 

  
 
 

 

From a fuse to a new house and other electrical needs 
 

CHRIS  LODI  ELECTRICAL 
 

NSW Lic 193163C 
 

You can be assured of a prompt, efficient and courteous service 
by a professional who guarantees his work 

 

Mobile    0412 211 798 Ph: 6238 0068       Email:   christianlodi@gmail.com  

 
 

Woodbridge Plumbing Services 
 

Lic NSW 148394C  and ACT 199815827      
 

* Plumbing – Drainage – Gas Fitting (L.P.G / Natural Gas)   * Maintenance for the above  

* New Homes – Extensions – Renovations     * Gutters and Downpipes 

* Water filters (under sink or whole house)  * Blocked Drains  * Hydronic heating (Radiators) 

We assure you of our best attention and service at all times 

Please call Matt on 0428 489 399    Fax 6282 0621 
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Nature Notes  March 2011 
Jo Walker 

 The continuous rain is keeping the countryside still green.  Some of the grasses are still flowering and seeding, 

especially the Weeping Grass (Microlaena stipoides).  An amazing number of seedlings of both local and planted species are 

germinating here -- lots of little wattles and eucalypts, Trigger Plants (Stylidium graminifolium), several peas and at least one 

heath plant.  And that‘s just the locals!  Seedlings of planted Grevilleas, Mint Bushes, Pomaderris and Hop Bushes are also 

making an appearance.  Unfortunately, so too are some weeds – near the house, they are probably a product of the bird seed, 

but further afield bird droppings are contributing briars, blackberries and nightshade plants.  Weeding is becoming a constant 

job. 

 After years of seeing only one or two sporadically, a little flock of Red-browed Finches (about ten) has returned.  Just 

as I was getting ready to remove two or three large briar bushes near the house, these little birds have built two nests in them!  

A Willie Wagtail has also turned up again after a long absence.  And, another bird not seen for a while arrived in a mixed 

group of birds a few days ago – the not very common Speckled Warbler.  I could see one clearly, but there may have been a 

pair of them.  The Brown Goshawk made another hurried appearance last week, flying over with a lizard hanging from its 

beak. 

 On the subject of lizards, there was a beautiful Bearded Dragon lying on Norton Road one day recently.  It seemed to 

be only slightly injured, so I picked it up and took it home, but a car had driven over the front of its skull and it died a short 

time later.  It was probably a very old lizard, the biggest one of that species I‘ve seen, with mostly grey scales on its head and 

body but orange-yellow colouring on its legs and tail – a magnificent animal. 

 There are a lot of spiders around this year, and walking between bushes too often results in webs across my glasses or a 

spider hitching a ride.  There was a huge female Wolf Spider in a mouse-sized hole near the shadehouse recently.  Every day, 

she brought her large grey egg-sac (15 or more millimetres across) up to the entrance of the hole and held it where the sun‘s 

warmth could reach it.  With such care, the tiny spiderlings soon hatched, and, after she‘d carried them around on her back for 

a few days looking like a strange furry creature, they left their safe place to lead a life of their own.  Scorpions are breeding at 

present, too.  Twice recently, I‘ve moved a rock and found a large female scorpion with about a dozen soft-bodied, white 

young on her back. 

 Since all of the rain that‘s fallen, the natural world has livened up immensely, and any time spent outside turns up all 

sorts of wondrous activities above, on or under the surface of the earth. 

 

MOVING SALE 
 

FARM SOLD 
 

Large selection of quality furniture, washing machines, fridges and household goods 

Shed clearance – farm equipment, hardware and tools 

Large quantity of hay to be cleared at reduced price – round bales of first cut lucerne and meadow hay , 

small squares of first and second cut lucerne, also good quality mulch 

2448 Sutton Road (through Sutton Village, 1 km towards Gundaroo) 

 

Sunday  10 April   10am – 4 pm 
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It’s Rugby Time Again 
by Peter Evans 

 Well there hasn‘t been the first frost of the season but the local Mudchooks are back in training and the Brumbies have 

already imploded in the Super Rugby. The Waratahs are living up to expectations and look the goods for a possible finals berth 

and should lead the Australian conference into the semi finals.  

 On the subject of the Brumbies, there is an old saying in rugby circles, ―a champion team always beats a team of 

champions‖. The coach is usually responsible for the ―gelling‖ of a team together so with current events I would suggest the 

CEO and Board should have a long hard look at themselves given the teams continuing performance. 

 Back to brighter things, the mighty Bungendore Mudchooks are out to defend their first premiership title. With the loss 

of several key players along with the coach it will certainly be a challenge to stay in top of the sandpit (or should I say Coop). 

The new first grade coach is Big Ben Stevenson. Ben has just returned from playing and coaching rugby in Scotland for four 

years with his wife Nat and family and is a local resident in Bungendore. Ben is working with all players on an individual and 

team basis focusing on building technical and physical skills so all players can enjoy the thrill of playing expansive champagne 

rugby. Ben also knows how important the social side of the game in a small community so expect some good celebrations.  

 A pre-season schedule of trial games is being confirmed with the annual Palerang Shield to be played against 

Braidwood at Captains Flat on Saturday 9th April.  Training runs are being held each Tuesday and Thursday night at Mick 

Sherd Oval, Bungendore, commencing at 6:30pm. New players and supporters from Wamboin are most welcome to come and 

join, learn some skills, play some great rugby and make some new friends for life.‖ 

2011 Mudchooks Draw and Calender 

ate Game Event 

30-Apr-11 Crookwell away First game of season 

07-May-11 Yass @ home Sponsors Tent 

14-May-11 Jindabyne away   

21-May-11 Invitation team @ home ‗Fur & Feathers night‘ at Memorial Hall 

28-May-11 Boorowa @ home Bundy Rum Promotion at Royal Hotel 

04-Jun-11 Taralga away   

11-Jun-11  June Queens Birthday   

18-Jun-11 Bye   

25-Jun-11 Crookwell @ home Ladies Day (tickets $15 on the day) 

02-Jul-11 Yass away   

09-Jul-11 Jindabyne @ home Veterans Game and Ugly Shirt night at Royal hotel 

16-Jul-11 Bye   

23-Jul-11 Bye   

30-Jul-11 Boorowa away   

06-Aug-11 Taralga @ home Injured Players Fund Raising Night at Royal Hotel 

13-Aug-11 Bye   

20-Aug-11 Major Semi Final   

21-Aug-11 Minor Semi Final   

27-Aug-11 Final   

03-Sep-11 Grand Final   
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TIMBER!  
from Lofty Mason 

 Over the last couple of months we have had several large eucalypts fall. I have been told that the reason this occurs is 

that during the preceding very dry years the trees have developed a lot of surface roots to take advantage of the light rains and 

the moisture falling from the canopy. The leaves harvest this moisture from any fog, mist or dew. Additionally, because of the 

deeper dry soil caused by the long drought period, the large stabilising taproots tend to die back and/or be eaten by termites. 

Over the last year the heavy rainfall has caused an increase to the amount and weight of the canopy. At the same time the rain 

has softened the surface soil (even in Wamboin) meaning less support from the surface roots. Even without strong winds the 

tree has no chance of standing upright. 

 Checking several fallen trees leads me to believe the above theory is correct however, like many things in nature, there 

is nothing much we can do to prevent this happening. Just thought I would submit this gem to The Whisper in case others are 

wondering. 

 

 

NEW CLASSIFIEDS 

Cleaners Available.  5 years experience.  Local and reliable.  Call Claire & Jo on 0417-217-621. 

CHINESE GOOSE wanted for a lonely gander.  Please phone Deb on 0437 962 160. 

For Sale HORN SEWING CABINET, excellent condition $75.  Please phone Mavis 62383147. 

Answers to STABLE DOOR ‘KNOW YOUR PLACE’ Mind Teaser: norton, sutton, old goldmines, bidges, macs reef, 

bingley, gallagher, lintott, bungendore, wirreanda, snowgum, bywong town, the mountain, woolshed.  

WANTED:   Wamboin or Bywong rural residential property, from 1 to 40 acres, with home.  If you, or someone you know, is 

thinking of selling, please get in touch. We're ready to buy now. No agents please. Thank you.  Peter Reid Ph: 0417 491 519 or 

6156 3029  

Worm juice. Certified Organic. High quality. Garden or paddock. Collect in Bywong. 1L - $10; 5L - $30; 20L - $110. Ph: 

62369189 

 
 

 

 

BUNGENDORE LANDSCAPE SUPPLIES 
FOR ALL YOUR LANDSCAPING NEEDS 

 

      Firewood     Sand, Gravel, Mulch, Topsoil, Veg-Mix 
Feature rocks and riverstone    Mushroom compost, Bobcat 

Decomposed granite (yellow)    Excavator and Roller 
Ironbark strainers and poles    Certified weighbridge, Cement 

Old Railway Sleepers, Wine Barrels, Pavers  Hardwood sleepers – Stakes – Pegs 
 

        Ph 6238 0460   Open 7 Days        36 King Street   Bungendore 
 

 

 

 

 

 

QUALITY STONEWORK AND 

LANDSCAPING 
 

Retaining Walls       Paving       Turfing   Irrigation 

Systems       Water Features 

View Various Styles of Stonework & Speak With Many 

Satisfied Customers      Free Quotes & Design 

PHONE:  DAVE ARGAET  6238 3460  (HOME) 0421 657 

952 (MOBILE) 
 

Electrical Contractor - Bywong 
 

Roland Wolf    NSW & ACT Licensed 

Installations and Repairs    

Domestic & Commercial    

All Work Guaranteed 

0402 156 016    rgwolf1@bigpond.com 
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Wamboin Muse 
Jill Gregory 

 I planted three ash trees, yesterday.  They had been sown by birds that hang out in the old black wattle, and they are 

only three of a forest sprouting up under its protective wings. As I wielded the mattock, sparks flying, I was reminded of 

something I‘d read in an old National Geographic on the Flint Hills of Kansas. This particular area had been, ―saved from the 

plow (sic) by stubborn layers of stone jutting rawboned through thin soil.‖  That resonated with me as I grubbed in the ―thin 

soil‖ between lethal looking daggers of shale. But, with the little trees secure in their holes, I had my reward. I paused, 

spellbound, under a spreading wattle. It was electrified with life; darting pardalotes, busy little wrens and LBBs that twitter. 

The chatter and flutter, the darting and chirruping created one of those ―good to be alive‖ moments. A little earlier I had been 

talking to a couple visiting from the land of my forebears, and I found we had little common ground. To them the Australian 

bush is ugly, untidy and dull, and they bemoaned the lack of stately old buildings. I thought I probably wouldn‘t extend an 

invitation for them to visit us in our humpy, planted on a bed of shale, in scrubby Wamboin. But I consider we don‘t just live 

in a house, we live in an environment. 

 And what can be better than our environment in autumn! Cool mornings softened by mists through the eucalypts, 

snatches of reddening leaves, and layers of birdsong; distant cockatoos piercing the still air with their nasal squawk, a lone 

kookaburra mocking you from high up in a tree, the well modulated tones of a koel and a magpie warming up with an 

arpeggio. A wander around the garden and there‘s a salad for lunch, self sown pumpkins fattening, and across the creek, red 

apples to be picked. However, there is a bit of powdery mildew around, a few more grubs have appeared this year and are 

quietly feasting on tiny tomatoes, and the March flies arrived on cue. This morning, bleary eyed in the early gloom, I went to 

feed the chooks. I checked their feed hopper and was puzzled to see brown blobs amongst the grain. I peered again. This time I 

saw a dozen little beady black eyes looking at me, sandwiched between as many pointed ears and six pointed noses. I‘m happy 

to feed a mouse commune, but I prefer them to stay outside!  

 This is a glorious time of the year, but something tells me that soon I‘ll have to clear the Christmas decorations from 

the fire box and take out the woolly jumpers. There is a feeling of Easter in the air already. So much for my tomato harvest, 

though. I suspect a frost will finish the crop and it will be green tomato chutney again.   

 But I wouldn‘t live anywhere else....green tomato chutney is fine....and who‘d want to inherit the draughts and 

plumbing in a ―stately old building‖.  

 

 
 

=================================================================== 

TAYLOR MADE PUMPS 
YOUR PUMPS NOT PUMPING? 

PUMP REPAIRS TO ALL MAKES OF PUMPS 
 

 New Pumps Supplied and Installed 

 Home Pressure Systems 

 Bore and Irrigation Pumps 

 Bore, pump and power packages 

 Water, Bore Drilling Rig in local area - on site surveys 

 Fire Fighting Pumps - Sales and Repairs 

 Windmill Service, Repairs and New Sales 

 Water Softener Repairs and Water Quality Analysis 

 Premium Quality Water Softener Salt at Rural Prices 
 

Don't run out of water - call a Local Bloke for mobile 
Sales & Repairs 

 
Mark Taylor   ALL HOURS 

0428 486 460 (Mobile)  6238 2357 (Home)  6238 2351 (Fax) 
 


